SALFORD CITY COUNCIL
17th August 2005


Meeting commenced:
2.00 p.m.

 fillin "start time" 
"
ended:
3.30 p.m.
PRESENT:
The Mayor (Councillor James Hunt) - in the Chair



Councillors Ainsworth, Broughton, E. Burgoyne, V. Burgoyne, Connor, Cooke, Cullen, Dawson, Devine, Dobbs, K. Garrido, R. Garrido, Gray



Harold, Heywood, Hinds, Howard, Hudson, Jolley, Jones, Kean, King,



Lancaster, P. Lea, Lewis, Lightup, Lindley, Loveday, Macdonald, Mann



Merry, Miller, Morris, Mullen, J. Murphy, Owen, Pennington, Perkins, Powell, Sheehy, Smyth, Warmisham, Warner, Wilson and Witkowski


38.
MINUTES SILENCE IN MEMORY OF COUNCILLOR DORIS FERNANDEZ,


ROBIN COOK MP AND SIR EDWARD HEATH
The Council observed a minutes silence in memory of Councillor Doris Fernandez, Robin Cook MP, former Foreign Secretary, and Sir Edward Heath, former Prime Minister.

39.
COUNCILLOR DORIS FERNANDEZ

Councillor Alice Smyth paid tribute to Councillor Doris Fernandez who had been her close friend for 10 years and stated that her commitment to the Council, community and friends was boundless.  Councillor Smyth referred to numerous happy occasions spent with Doris and stated that she would be missed by all those who knew her and that best wishes and commiserations should be sent to her family.

Members supported the comments made and the Leaders of each political party also made individual tributes.

RESOLVED:
THAT commiserations and best wishes be forwarded to Councillor Doris Fernandez's family.

40.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Antrobus, Clague, Compton, Holt, Humphreys, B. Lea, McIntyre, B. P. Murphy, Jane Murphy, Pooley, Salmon and Mr. J. Wheelton.  

41.
MAYOR'S CITIZENS AWARD
The Mayor reported that the recipient of this month's Mayor's Citizens Award was Dr. P. Ganvir nominated by Mr. Davenport.

Mr. Davenport paid tribute to Dr. Ganvir's work within the local community over many years, particularly his support given through the Rotary Club.

Councillors David Lancaster, Karen Garrido and Norman Owen made individual tributes and the Mayor presented Dr. Ganvir with the award.

Dr. Ganvir indicated that he was honoured to receive such an award and expressed his thanks to Members.

42.
COUNCIL CONSTITUTION - RULES OF PROCEDURE
The Strategic Director of Customer and Support Services submitted a report which sought approval to an amendment to the Constitution in respect of the Rules of Procedure for the transaction of business at Council meetings.

Councillor John Merry reported that (a) the proposed arrangements were in accordance with procedures operated within other local authorities, (b) the proposed amendment would enable the business to be transacted at the meeting of Council more effectively and (c) it was proposed that the operation of the suggested amendment would be reviewed in January 2006.

Councillor Karen Garrido (i) reported that at a recent meeting of the Council Agenda Group, a number of issues in relation to the operation of the Council meeting were discussed, therefore, it was not appropriate to debate this amendment at this time whilst other proposals needed to be considered, and (ii) expressed concern with regard to the amendment and indicated that the proposal was undemocratic and a deliberate attempt to stifle debate.

Councillor Tim Perkins indicated that he had a number of positive ideas with regard to conducting the business of Council more effectively, however, he was not able to support this proposal.

Councillors Ian Lindley, Ian Macdonald and Norman Owen each indicated that they were not able to support the proposed amendment as they agreed that it was not democratic and would limit debate.

Councillor David Lancaster indicated that the proposed amendment was not an attempt to stifle debate and such debate was welcomed, however, under the current procedure there was a risk that serious policy issues would not be given adequate consideration as there were numerous questions asked during the meeting of Council which could be addressed more appropriately outside the meeting.

Councillor Stephen Cooke agreed that the business of Council should be conducted within 3/3½ hours, however, he could not agree that this should be introduced as a rule.

Councillor John Merry indicated that genuine political debates were welcomed at meetings of the Council, however, there was a need for the business to be transacted more efficiently and effectively.

In response to a question raised by Councillor Karen Garrido, the Deputy Director of Customer and Support Services and City Solicitor reported that there was provision within the Constitution to deal with business which was not completed at the meeting of Council (paragraph 2.10).

The recommendations contained within the report were moved by Councillor John Merry and seconded by Councillor David Lancaster.

RESOLVED:
(1)
THAT, for the period to January, 2006:-

(a)
Section 1.1 of Part 4 of the Council Constitution be amended by the addition of the following sentence:-


"Ordinary meetings of the Council shall normally commence at 2 pm"; and

(b)
Section 2.10 of Part 4 of the Council Constitution be amended by the addition of the following paragraph:-


"All meetings of the Council shall finish no later than 5.00 p.m., provided that if the Council resolved before 5.00 p.m. that, in their opinion, the remaining business can be completed by 5.30 p.m., the meeting may continue until that time but shall then terminate automatically whether or not the business of the Council has been completed.  The order of the business to be completed may be varied so as to provide for the transaction of the most urgent business at 5.00 p.m.".



(2)
THAT the operation of the abovementioned amendments be reviewed at the meeting of the Council to be held in January, 2006.

43.
MINUTES
The minutes of the meeting held on 20th July, 2005, were agreed as a correct record subject to an amendment to Minute 26 - Mayor's Citizens Award, to delete 'the Mayor presented Mr. Pollock with the award' and substitute 'the Mayor presented Mrs. Pollock with the award'.

Councillor Barry Warner reported on the sad death of Mr. Pollock since his receipt of the award and it was agreed that a letter of condolence be sent to his family on behalf of all Members of the Council.

44.
RECEIPT OF PETITION

	Councillor

	Subject of Petition



	King
	From the number of children living on or around Lower Broughton Road, Salford, requesting the provision of a safe play area near to where they live.


45.
QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS ON THE DISCHARGE OF FUNCTIONS OF OTHER AUTHORITIES, ETC.

(a)
Greater Manchester Waste Disposal Authority


Councillor David Lancaster submitted a report containing details of the work undertaken by the Greater Manchester Waste Disposal Authority since April, 2005.


Councillor Karen Garrido (a) thanked Councillor David Lancaster for the report as it provided a response to a number of questions raised and (b) suggested that it would be useful to receive regular updates from other outside bodies in addition to the other authorities.

(b)
Greater Manchester Fire and Rescue Authority

Councillor Karen Garrido expressed concern with regard to the following issues:-

· proposed new regional centres and whether lives would be put at risk

· recent newspaper article suggesting that fire fighters would not 

       be insured whilst attending terrorist incidents

· the reduction in the control rooms from 46 to 8, and whether there would be 

sufficient provision if a disaster occurred. 

Councillor Karen Garrido also indicated that support would be offered to keep the current centres open.

Councillor Norman Owen requested information with regard to the proposed regional centres and the effect on current staffing levels.

Councillor George Wilson responded, reporting that (a) concerns had been expressed in relation to the proposed regional centres and the need for staff to apply for their own jobs and a meeting was due to be held in the near future to discuss those issues, (b) information with regard to the newspaper article indicating that fire fighters would not be insured for terrorists incidents would be forwarded to Councillor Karen Garrido at the earliest opportunity and (c) he welcomed the offer of support and indicated that he would report the concerns raised at the next meeting of the Authority.

(c)
Outside Bodies

Salford Community Radio

Councillor James King reported that an approach had been made to establish an Internet Radio Service in the area and he felt that this was an interesting idea which could be developed.

(d)
Greater Manchester Passenger Transport Authority

In response to a question raised by Councillor Norman Owen in relation to a recent article published in the Manchester Evening News regarding Metrolink and the current funding situation, Councillor Barry Warner reported that as soon as the information was available, he would forward this to Members, and indicated that every step was being taken to ensure that  the project would proceed.


Councillor Ian MacDonald reported that he would be submitting a report at the meeting of Council to be held in September, 2005, containing details of the Conservative Party’s transport policy, and a copy of the document would be emailed to all Members prior to the meeting.


Councillor Roger Jones indicated that he also would be submitting a report containing details of transport issues at that meeting.

(e)
Greater Manchester Police

No questions were asked, nor comments made, in respect of the above Outside Body.

46.
GENERAL QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS TO LEAD MEMBERS

(a)
Leader of the Council



Councillor Karen Garrido raised the following issues:-

· A letter is to be sent to the Secretary of State requesting that H.M. Government withdraw its new Licensing Act 2003, due to the alarming rise in alcohol related deaths and whether the Leader of the Council and Members would support this course of action.

· The difficult situation Members of Regulatory Panels find themselves in representing their communities.

Councillor Norman Owen supported the comments made by Councillor Karen Garrido and indicated that there was a need for careful consideration to be given to this new legislation.

Councillor Roger Jones indicated that he felt the changes in legislation had been appropriate, and that incidents of anti-social behaviour and alcohol related matters should be dealt with by appropriate agencies.

Councillor Stephen Cooke indicated that there were a number of violent incidents which were related to alcohol, therefore, the new legislation needed to be combined with other methods to combat this.

Councillor John Merry responded, reporting that (a) he did not support the request for the new legislation to be withdrawn, as he considered that local authorities had now been given more power and influence when considering licence applications and (b) Councillors serving on Regulatory Panels would need to use their own discretion when making decisions on issues within their own ward.

(b)
Deputy Leader of the Council

Councillor Norman Owen (a) requested information with regard to a recent situation involving travellers coming into Salford and an apparent influx of officers from the Liverpool area providing assistance and whether this was due to an insufficient number of officers within Salford and (b) wished to thank officers of the Environment Directorate and Urban Vision for their prompt action in removing the travellers.


Councillor David Lancaster responded, reporting that he was not aware that officers had been drafted in from Liverpool.

(c)
Lead Member for Housing

Councillor Karen Garrido thanked Councillor Peter Connor for convening the meeting on housing issues, at which the information requested was provided.

(d)
Lead Member for Children’s Services

Members asked a number of questions of and made comments to the Lead Member for Children’s Services, Councillor John Warmisham.


Councillor Christine Gray referred to the cancellation of the Education Briefings and the report on the Youth Service.


Councillor Stephen Cooke requested information as to whether there was a job share policy for youth workers.


Councillor Geoff Ainsworth requested that an assurance be given, that the receipts obtained from the former Stott Lane Playing Fields would be reinvested to enhance facilities in that area.


Councillor Karen Garrido referred to the recent Ofsted Inspection of the Youth Service and questioned why the opposition were not required to provide information.


Councillor Norman Owen requested information as to whether the budget for the Youth Service had been reviewed following the comments made by Ofsted.  


Councillor John Warmisham responded, reporting that:-

· The Education Briefings had been cancelled, however, they would commence again in October, 2005.

· The report on the Youth Service would be circulated to all Members in the near future

· The job share policy for youth workers would be investigated and information forwarded to Councillor Stephen Cooke at the earliest opportunity

· He would convene a meeting involving Ward Councillors and appropriate officers to discuss the use of the receipts obtained from the former Stott Lane Playing Fields

· He was not aware why Ofsted had not interviewed Members of the opposition during their recent inspection

· An extra £150,000 had been invested last year for the provision of Outreach Workers and following the Ofsted inspection, an improvement plan had recently been produced.

(e)
Lead Member for Customer and Support Services

Members asked a number of questions of, and made comments to the Lead Member for Customer and Support Service, Councillor Bill Hinds.


Councillor Karen Garrido requested information with regard to the proposed new arrangements for the payment of Council Tax by the elderly.


Councillor Robin Garrido expressed concern with regard to the lack of progress on the LIFT Projects.  Councillor Geoff Ainsworth also referred to the LIFT Project and its impact on SHIFT.


Councillor John Cullen reported that there had been some services which were due to be made available at LIFT Centres, which were already moving away from hospitals and being provided locally.


Councillor Bill Hinds responded, reporting that:-

· He did not have enough information with regard to the proposed arrangements for the payment of Council Tax by the elderly to provide a response at this time.

· Concerns had been expressed with regard to the lack of movement on the LIFT Projects and pressure would be placed on appropriate parties to ensure that the proposals were progressed.

· He agreed with the concerns expressed by Councillor Geoff Ainsworth and indicated that the SHIFT Projects were also being considered


(It was noted that Councillor Margaret Morris had declared a non-prejudicial interest in this item as she was currently the Chair of the Salford Royal Hospital NHS Trust).

47.
ISSUES FOR CHAIRS OF SCRUTINY COMMITTEES

There were no issues for Chairs of Scrutiny Committees.

48.
APPOINTMENT OF MEMBER TO SERVE ON THE CORPORATE PARENTING PANEL

RESOLVED:
THAT Councillor John Mullen be appointed to serve on the Corporate Parenting Panel.

49.
APPOINTMENT OF MEMBER TO SERVE ON THE LICENSING REGULATORY PANEL



RESOLVED:
THAT Councillor James Hulmes be appointed to serve on the Licensing Regulatory Panel.

50.
INFORMATION ITEMS

The following items had been circulated with the agenda for the Council meeting for information.

· List of Lead Member decisions

· Minutes of the Accounts Committee

· Minutes of Regulatory Panels

· Minutes of Community Committees

· Scrutiny Committee Action Sheets; and

· Forward Plan
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